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It’s Still Renewal Time

The NPSO membership year is January to December. Check your address label on
the Bulletin. If there's a “99” on the top line, we haven't received your renewal yet.
NPSO brings you field trips, programs, classes, the monthly Bulletin, and the annual

Kalmiopsis.

Your membership and donations make it possible to carry out more of the
many projects that are needed to pursue the goals of NPSO.

It's Tax Time

The Internal Revenue Service requires non-profit organizations to acknowledge 1n
writing all contributions of $75 or more. We believe that this has been done, but any
member who has not received an acknowledgment should contact the Membership
Committee immediately.

The Board of Directors has adopted the policy that the first $18 of any membership
payment represents value received (subscription to Bulletin and Kalmiopsis), and
only that part of dues payment exceeding $18 is considered tax deductible for
Federal and Oregon income tax purposes. Members requiring further information
should consult their tax advisers.

Membership Committee
Jan Dobak

New Bulletin Editor Needed

If you are interested in helping NPSO as our Bulletin editor, please contact Bruce
Newhouse at (541) 343-2364, newhouse @efn.org. Each issue requires a short
evening and long Saturday morning of work for the current editor. The Bulletin 1s
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currently produced using MS Word and virtually all of the copy arrives by email so
i1t can be quickly copied and pasted into the layout. The current editor, Richard
Greenough, 1s eager to work with the new editor for an easy transition.

New Bulletin Mailing Committee Volunteers Needed
See page 19 for details.

Chapter News

Blue Mountain

Feb. 7, Mon. Meeting: 7 P.M. Small Business Development Center, SE 1st and Dorian,
Pendleton. Program to be announced.

Mar. 6, Mon. Meeting: 7 P.M. Small Business Development Center, SE 1st and Dorian,
Pendleton. Charlie Johnson, Ecologist with Wallowa-Whitman National Forest, will
give a slide presentation on Floral Gardens of America.

Cheahmuill

Feb. 17-19 Kvent: Yamhill Soil and Water Conservation District annual native plant sale, Feb.
17-19, 2000. 9:00 A.M. to 6:00 P.M. 30 species of native shrubs and trees all in one
place and at reasonable prices. Also available Oregon iris, wapato, and camas. Over
50,000 plants sold in 1999. 2200 W. 2nd, McMinnville. Volunteers needed to help.
Call 472-6403 for more information.

Feb. 24, Thur. Meeting: “Sedging Around Oregon,” a slide talk by Keli Kuykendall. Keli is a
botanist from Corvallis who specializes in Willamette Valley native plants. She is a
member of the Carex Working Group, an association of botanists who study sedges,
1.¢., plants in the genus Carex. The Working Group has recently produced the Atlas
of Oregon Carex, published by the Native Plant Society of Oregon. Copies will be
available at the meeting for $5.00. Keli was previously scheduled to present her talk
at the October meeting but couldn't come because of illness. 7:00 P.M., Carnegie

Room, McMinnville Public Library

Feb. 26, Sat. Work party: 9:00 AM to 2:00 PM. Join the Friends of Deer Creek Park for a
workday at the park to plant native riparian species along the new drainage channel
and along Deer Creek. If we have plenty of people, we will also remove an old wire
fence 1n the park. Bring rubber boots, gloves, rain gear, tools, lunch and drink (there
1s no water in park). Call Dave Hanson for more information (503-843-4338).
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Corvallis
Feb. 14, Mon.

Mar. 13, Mon.

Meeting: Loren Russell will present a slide show on "Wildflowers of the French
Alps". Meet at 7:30 P.M. at the Avery House , Avery Park. Corvallis. For more
information contact Gaylee Goodrich at 653-9227

Meeting: Rhoda Love will give a talk entitled "Aged Botanist 5peaks on Plants: The
Grand Old Man of Northwest Botany-Louis F. Henderson 1853-1942." Meet at the
Avery House, Avery Park. For more information, please contact Gaylee Goodrich at
753-9227.

Emerald (20" Anniversary Year)

Feb. 12, Sat.

Feb. 28, Mon.

Mar. 27, Mon.

High Desert
Feb. 22, Tues.

Klamath Basin

NPSO Bulletin

Field Trip: Half-day local field trip to study lichens led by Daphne Stone. Meet
South Eugene High School at 9:30 A.M. Prepare for rain and bring hand lens. For
more information call Peggy Robinson, 744-0439.

Meeting: 7:30 P.M. Room 109, Science Building, LCC campus. "Botanizing in
Baja." Gail Baker will present a slide illustrated plant ecology travelogue of the
northern and southern regions of the Baja peninsula including the flora of 1slands in
the Sea of Cortez. She has been studying plants in Baja since 1973 and her most
recent visit was in March 1999,

Directions: Due to construction around the LCC Science building where
our meetings are held, you will have to follow a new access route. Park
in the south corner of the east parking lot, walk toward the Center
Building, then approach and enter the Science building from the north.

Meeting: 7:30 P.M. Room 109, Science Building, LCC campus. "Gardening
for Butterflies with Native Plants". Dr. Linda McMahan of the Berry
Botanic Garden will present a slide show featuring garden plants that

attract butterflies for both nectar and for breeding.

Meeting: At the Environmental Center, 16 NW Kansas, Bend at 7:30. Our speaker
will be Maret Pajutee, ecologist for Sisters Ranger District of Deschutes National
Forest. She will talk on "An Ecologist’s Perspective on Our Native Wildtlowers."
She will discuss and show slides of local wildflowers and discuss the ecological
effects of fire, soils, climate, and land uses. It will be a great evening with one ot
Central Oregon's most informative and entertaining ecological experts.

For information on the Klamath Basin Chapter, call David Lebo at 883-8393.
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Mid-Columbia

Feb. 2, Wed. Meeting: 7:30 P.M. at the Discovery Center Theater in The Dalles. Bill Wyler,
Washington Department of Fish and Wildlife, is doing restoration projects on the
Little Klickitat River and Swale Creek designed to improve fish runs and will give a
progress report.

Mar. 1, Wed. Meeting: 7:30 at the Discovery Center Theatre in the Dalles. Kate McCarthy has
been photographing the beautiful flowering meadows on Mt. Hood, and working for
Mt. Hood meadows preservation for years. She will give us a slide show on the
flowers of the mountain and an update on Mt. Hood Meadow issues.

North Coast
For information on the North Coast Chapter, call Christine Stanley, (503) 436-0161.

Portland

Feb. 8, Tues. Meeting: Forest Service regional bryologist, Dr. Judy Harpel, will present
a program on the Biogeography of Pacific Northwest Mosses. The meeting will
be held in the Fireside Room (#355) of the First United Methodist Church
located at 1838 SW Jefferson St., in Portland. The room is open at 6:30
P.M. for socializing and the meeting will begin at 7 P.M..

Mar. 35, Sun. Field Trip: Workshop; Traditional Uses of Native Plants. Ethnobotanist Margaret
Mathewson, our speaker at the November meeting, is offering a workshop at the
coast. This 1s a chance for all of us to practice the actual techniques of our native
peoples. Some projects we will participate in; Sitka Spruce
root- digging, splitting, and peeling. Cedar bark- splitting, sizing and weaving.
stinging nettle- string making. Alder bark and lichens- preparing dyes, red, orange,
brown, and yellow. Fee is $10. Pre-registration required. Meet 8am at Cedar Hills
shopping center parking lot, or 10am at Whiskey Creek Fish Hatchery. To register
and for more info. Call Greg Stone at 233-4761 or Margaret at 541-486-4311.

Mar. 11, Sat. Field Trip: Catherine Creek. Always a great way to start the flower season as trip
leaders Jan and Dave Dobak and myself will look for Sisyrinchium douglasii,
fritillaria pudica, and many others. Leave 8:30A.M. Gateway/99th Ave. Park and

Ride, southeast corner of parking lot. Second meeting place, Bingen Winery parking
lot on SR 14 at 10 A.M. Call Greg Stone, 233-4761 for more'informaﬁon.

Siskiyou

Feb. 18, Thur. Meeting: 7:30 P.M., Room 171 of the Science Building, Southern Oregon State
University. Donn Todt, lead gardener for the Ashland Parks and Recreation Dept.,
will present "Native Plants/Hybrid Landscapes: A Gardeners' Perspective". Call
Susan Nyoka for more information, 482-25009.
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Umpqua Valley

Feb. 10, Thur. Meeting: Kelly Amsberry will speak on the research and monitoring the Oregon
Department of Agriculture has been conducting on Plagiobothrys hirtus 1n the
Umpgqua Valley. She will present the latest information available on this critically
endangered species. Douglas County Courthouse, Room 310, 7:00 PM. Call Richard

Sommer at 673-3709 for more information.

Willamette Valley

Feb. 14, Mon. Meeting: 7 P.M. Room 225, United Methodist Church, 600 State St. N.E.Salem. A
slide presentation of Alaska flowers will be shown by George Schoppert.

William Cusick

For information on the William Cusick Chapter, contact the Chapter President at the
address and phone listed at the end of this Bulletin.

IMPORTANT NOTE TO FIELD TRIP PARTICIPANTS
Field trips take place rain or shine, so proper dress and footwear are essential. Trips may be strenuous
and/or hazardous. Participation is at your own risk. Please contact the trip leader or chapter
representative about difficulty, distance, and terrain to be expected on field trips. Bring water and
lunch. All NPSO field trips are open to the public at no charge (other than contribution to carpool
driver) and newcomers and visitors are always welcome.

NOTICE TO FIELD TRIP CHAIRS AND LEADERS
The Forest Service and other agencies have set policies limiting group size in many wilderness areas to 12. The reason 1s to
limit human impacts on these fragile areas. Each group using wilderness areas should be no larger than 12.

POSTAL NOTICE
Bulletin of the Native Plant Society of Oregon; Richard Greenough, Editor; 10765 SW Butner Rd #23, Portland, OR 97225.
Published monthly. Subscription price $18/year. ISSN 0884-599. Date and issue number on page 1.

Opinions expressed in this publication are those of the authors of the articles.
They do not represent the opinions of the Native Plant Society of Oregon, unless so stated.
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NPSO 2000 State Office
Candidates

The Nominating Committee offers the
tollowing list of candidates for state offices.
Election ballots will be included 1n the March
Bulletin.

PRESIDENT

Bruce Newhouse, incumbent, was born in
Oregon and fell in love with our native flora
and fauna while growing up in the Portland
suburbs and northern Oregon Cascades. He is a
botanist, wetland scientist, and naturalist as a
partner in Salix Associates. Since the early
‘90’s he has been active in NPSQO, serving stints
as Emerald Chapter president, vice-president,
and co-chair of NPSQO’s Rare and Endangered
Committee. He 1s an at-large board member
and the NPSO Statewide Atlas Coordinator for
the Oregon Flora Project. Bruce 1s on the Atlas
Committee, 1s a member of the Carex Working
Group, and 1s a member of several local parks
and storm water committees. He 1s an adjunct
faculty member at the University of Oregon,
co-teaching an urban habitat class in the
Landscape Architecture Department. Bruce has
worked to stimulate interest and activism in
NPSO, particularly in building educational
resources and providing input to public
decision-making. He believes that as
concerned, local residents we are the only
stewards of our local ecosystems, and that we
need to be more vocal and visible in that role.

VICE PRESIDENT

Michael McKeag, incumbent, 1s a member of
the Portland Chapter. His involvement with
NPSO grew out of his interest in gardening
with native plants. After a few field trips and a
season as tield trip coordinator for the Portland
Chapter, he was hooked. Now his garden
languishes while Michael 1s off in the wilds
studying plants in their native habitat. He
hopes to participate in an NPSO galvanized
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with a sense of purpose that inspires others to
join in. He would like to see NPSO become
irresistible.

SECRETARY

Rhoda Love, incumbent, of Eugene has been an
NPSO member since 1972. She is a past state
president of our Society and 1s a past co-
president of the Emerald Chapter. Rhoda
taught botany at Lane Community College for
approximately 30 vears. Now retired, she
volunteers for the Oregon Flora Project in
Corvallis and works on biographies of
Northwest Plant Hunters.

TREASURER

Eric Wold 1s a member of the Emerald Chapter.
He enjoys botanizing and mushroom hunting
with NPSO and landscaping his yard with
plants native to the southern Willamette Valley.
Eric 1s a natural resources planner for the City
of Eugene, where he works on wetland
conservation and Endangered Species Act

~1ssues. Prior to that, he worked as a wildlife

biologist with the Willamette National Forest.
Eric has an M.S. in ecology and evolutionary
biology from the University of Missouri-St.
Louis, and a B.S. in biclogy from Lew1s and
Clark College.

DIRECTORS AT LARGE

Karl Anderson studied Genetics at the
University of Wisconsin, Madison (his home

- town), then went on to a Master's Degree in

Environmental Science at Washington State
University, in Pullman, WA. Following that, he
aspired to an academic career 1n Ecology and
Evolution, but two years of doctoral work
dissuaded him; instead, he became a Computer
System Administrator. After a sojourn in the
Washington, DC, area, he returned to the PNW,
and eventually joined the computer support
staff at the U.S. Environmental Protection
Agency's Western Ecology Laboratory, in
Corvallis. As he came to know the native plant
communities of the Willamette Valley, he
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learned how much has been lost, and decided to
dedicate himself to their conservation and
restoration. He has found the members of

NPSO to be kindred spirits, and would be
honored to serve on the Board.

Dan Luoma 1s an Assistant Professor in the
Department of Forest Science at Oregon State
University. Dan was a founding member of the
Corvallis Chapter and has served the Society in
many capacities since that time. He

Chairs the Budget Commuttee and the Field
Research Grants Commuittee and was appointed
by the Board to finish Kathleen Cheap's term as
a Director-at-lLarge. At the state level, he has |
previously been Vice-president, Immediate-past
President, President, and Director-at-Large. He
1s currently Treasurer of the Corvallis Chapter
and has served as chapter President and Vice-
president.

Steve Northway 1s a member and i1mmediate
past president of the Corvallis Chapter and
president of SEM, Inc. He has a resolute
interest in the true conservation and recovery of
our native ecosystems and species. He has
worked to gain the cooperation of numerous
agencies (Benton County Public Works, USDA
Natural Resource Conservation Service,
ODOT, etc.) 1n the preservation of our
threatened and soon-to-be-threatened species.
Our Willamette Oak Savanna ecosystem counts
as one of the most endangered in North
America and Steve has paid special attention to
its plight and have studied the requirements of a
number of 1ts vanishing endemic plant species.
He has held public education and recovery
events attended by hundreds of community
members to stimulate awareness of the need for
conservation of their rapidly declining
populations and of their associated insect
companions. He believes this awareness 1s
pivotal and 1s something that the Society should
be deeply engaged 1n disseminating since
extinction 1s something that only you can
prevent. He lives 1n the eastern foothills of the
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Coast Range with the coyotes and about 150
native plant species in his front yard, including
a number of threatened ones, that have
prospered and increased over the years under
my carefully managed scientific neglect.

Grant Proposals Requested

The Native Plant Society of Oregon will
continue to sponsor small field research grants.
The objectives of the program are: 1) to
stimulate basic field research into the biology
and distribution of Oregon's native and
naturalized tlora and vegetation, particularly in
the more remote areas of the state, and 2) to
promote native plant conservation through
better understanding of Oregon's flora and
vegetation and the factors atfecting their
survival. Persons interested in applying for
funding can obtain a copy of the program
policy and guidelines from Dan Luoma,
Research Grants Committee Chair, 3740 NW
Harrison Ave., Corvallis, OR 97330. The
material may also be obtained at NPSO's World
Wide Web site,
http://www.npsoregon.org/grants.htm
Research proposals are due by April 1, 2000
(note that this 1s a change of date.)

New Bulletin Mailing
Commuittee Volunteers Needed

Volunteers are needed for form a new Mailing
Committee for the Bulletin. Marvel Gillespie
and the late Bob Powne have headed this
committee for the past tour years, with
assistance from April Fong and Barbara Linden.
It 1s now time for other Portland area members
to take over.

There should be at least three people, or
couples, who can participate regularly in this
task, so that no one needs to do the job more
than once in three months. This also allows
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scheduling flexibility.

The monthly task requires picking up the
printed Bulletins from the printer in southeast
Portland, adding two tape seals to each,
attaching address labels, and delivering {filled
mailing trays to the Portland Post Office (Hoyt
Street Station). This activity occurs about the
third week of each month; a commitment to
timeliness 1s essential.

If volunteers cannot be found for this task,
NPSO will have to contract with a commercial
mailing company. This will cost NPSO about
$2,000 per year. For this amount of money,
NPSO could fund, jointly with Oregon
Department of Agriculture, an additional
summer internship for research on Oregon
flora, or a variety of other activities. Which we
do 1s up to you, the members.

Anyone interested, please call Marvel Gillespie
(503-246-2368) or Dave Dobak (503-248-
9242).

Remembering Leighton Ho
(1951-1987)

NPSO member, Dr. Leighton Chee Won Ho,
died 1n a tragic drowning accident on the island
of Kauai, Hawaii1 on December 20, 1987.
Leighton was President of Emerald Chapter in
1983 - 1985, helping our chapter become
involved in important environmental issues
including the fight to establish the Waldo

L.ake Wilderness, conservation of rare species
such as Aster vialis, and protection of fragile
ecosystems especially along the coast.

Leighton loved Oregon and NPSO. He was
born 1n Hawaii but attended college

here. His specialty was mycology. He earned a
BS at OSU 1n 1973 and a PhD at UO 1n 1980.

Scott Sundberg, Oregon Flora Project
Coordinator, recalls that he got his first taste of
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plant systematics at the UO 1n 1975 with
Leighton as his lab instructor. Leighton was a
high school biology teacher in Hawaii at the
time of his death. Contributions from his many
friends and from his bereaved parents helped to
establish the NPSO Leighton Ho Memorial
Fund at that time. We opened a special account
with contributed funds and the interest they
accrued dedicated to awarding each year a
Leighton Ho Field Botany Award for summer
research.

The first recipient of the Ho Award was Jenny

Lippert of Eugene, who used the $400 stipend
to study Sidalcea cusickii in southwest Oregon.
The second year's award was to Robert Misley
of Clackamas Community College who studied
Delphinium leucophaeum. Recent awards have
gone to Scott Jackson to study Erigeron
decumbens, to Esther MckEvoy and Ayn
Whytemare to study Sidalcea hirtipes, to
Kimberly Davis to study Willamette Valley wet
prairies. Last summer's Leighton Ho award
went to Susan Nyoka of Southern Oregon
University to study pollination in Darlingtonia
californica.

In 1990, 3 years after Leighton's death, the Ho
fund contained over $2,000 and earned
approximately $100 1in annual interest.
Unfortunately contributions began to decline 1n
1995. We contributed only $200 this past

year. Unless The Ho Fund receives a new influx
of cash, 1t will soon no longer be able to cover
the granting of the annual $400 stipend.

I am writing a check to the Leighton Ho fund
today and hope that many Bulletin readers will
follow my example. 1 feel certain that
Leighton's many friends as well as former
recipients of the Ho Award will want to
contribute, and I hope other NPSOers will as
well. I know Leighton's widowed mother in
Hawaii will be cheered to learn that this fund 1s

~ alive and well and that Leighton has not been

forgotten by the organization he loved. Send
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your checks in any amount to NPSO Treasurer
Eric Wold at the address in this Bulletin. Mark
them "Leighton Ho Fund.” Contributions may
also be included with membership dues
payments; just designate the amount on the
renewal form 1n the space provided.

Happy New Year to you all!

Rhoda Love
Emerald Chapter

Mt. Pisgah Arboretum Events

SATURDAY, FEBRUARY 12, 10 am-noon:
Winter Tree Identification with botanist Judith
Manning. Practice indoor 1dentification
techniques using twigs and a printed key
written by Dr. Rhoda Love (included in
workshop fee). Bring a hand lens, pocket knife,
and ruler if possible. Fee: $10 ($7 MPA
members). Call (541) 747-1504 to pre-register.

Location: Mt. Pisgah Arboretum Visitor Center,
Buford Park, Eugene, OR.

SPRING FIELD BOTANY WORKSHOP
Taught by Dr. Rhoda Love. retired LCC Botany
Professor, «ri., Apr. 2% - Sun., Apr. 30. 2000, 9
A M. -3P.M.

Learn to identify and recognize common
wildflowers of the Willamette Valley. Includes
discussion of botanical terms, plant family
characteristics, and scientific names. Learn to
"key plants” using Flora of the Pacific
Northwest by Hitchcock and Cronquist.
Explore plant community ecology in at least 3
different Willamette Valley locations to gain an
awareness of the relationships between floral
clements and ecological requirements.

More detatls: Sponsored by Mount Pisgah
Arboretum and based at the Emerald People's

Utility District building on Seavey Loop Road
with daily field trips. Participants provide own
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lunch, Flora of the Pacific Northwest book,
hand-lens and field notebook. Fee: $100 ($90
MPA members). Limited space. Registration
required. Call MPA Education Program to

Register: 747-1504

Endangered Status Determination
tor Fritillaria gentneri

The Fish and Wildlife Service published a final
rule determining endangered status for Frillaria
gentnert (Gentner’s fritillary) on December 10.
NPSO has been active in seeking protection for
this species. The agency’s summary of the
decision follows:

“We, the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service
(Service), determine endangered status under
the Endangered Species Act of 1973, as
amended (Act), tor Fritillaria gentneri
(Gentner's fritillary) (= Mission-bells). This

plant 1s found only 1in two counties, Jackson and

Josephine, 1in southwestern Oregon. This taxon
1s threatened by residential development,
agricultural activities, logging, road and trail
improvement, off-road vehicle use, collection
for gardens, and.problems associated with smal]
population size: This rule implements the
Federal protection and recovery provisions
attorded by the Act for Fritillaria gentneri.”

EFFECTIVE DATE: This final rule 1s effective
January 10, 2000.

FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT:
Andrew Robinson, botanist, at U.S. Fish and
Wildlite Service, Oregon Fish and Wildlife
Oftice, 2600 S.E. 98th Ave., Suite 100,
Portland, Oregon 97266 or by telephone
503/231-6179.
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(541) 758-8409 (kuykendk @peak.org) or write her at the
Friends address.

IR T — s N

Oregon.

The Friends Committee now has seven active members. We
are currently working on grant proposals to support the project
and designing a portable information display to use next spring.
We now have over 100 Friends. As we approach the new
millennium please consider a special end of the year donation.
Join if you are not a member or meet the Igo Challenge at your
next chapter meeting. Thank you NPSOers for your support!
If you would like to help, please contact Keli Kuykendall at

Miembers
September 5, 1999 to January 9, 2000

NPSO New M

Blue Mountain
Dorothy E. Beardsley, Mary Ann Hamley

Cheahmill
David Graham, H. Andrew and Margaret
Johansen, Carol McCulley, Susan J. Williams

Corvallis

Brooke Abbruzzese, Catherine Davis, Andy
Gray, Jeannine & David Hart, Alisa Larson,
Curt and Jana Seeliger

Emerald

Sandy Atkinson, Anne Burrowes, Tanya
Harvey, Aimee Johnson, Donovan K. Jones,
Sue Mandeville, Rebecca Z. Meyer, Saundra
Miles, Rick Momsen, Julia Mooney, Richard
Nordeen, Philip S. Richardson, Jack Williams

High Desert
Beverly Baumgardt, Dan and Jean Simonsen

Mid-Columbia
Sandra J. Bisset, Mary Jean Lord, Donna 1.

Sauncy
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Eriends of the Oregon Flora Project — into the New Millennium

The Oregon Flora Project has big plans for the year 2000. Members are
preparing a demonstration of the electronic plant Atlas and a checklist of Oregon
sedges, rushes, lilies, and orchids. The Asteraceae Checklist will be put online
on the OSU Herbarium web site. A push will be made to gather more plant site
records for mapping. We of the Friends Commttee are grateful for the
sponsorship of NPSO as we work to raise funds to produce the new Flora of

Please make checks payable to: |
Native Plant Society of Oregon
and mail to:
Friends of the Oregon Flora Project

P.O. Box 402
Corvallis, OR 97339-0402

North Coast
Maren Berg-Rooper

Portland

Elanor Abrams, Sheila Bailey, Lynne Bell,
Kendra Bradford, Nancy Broshot-Hamilton,
Ron Carley, Rebecca Currin, Julie Daly,
Dawson A. Farr, James Hermes, David Jensen,
Lor1 McDowell, Mary Rose Navarro, Laurie
Nock, Catherine E. Pake, Scott and Pam
Rooper, Shawn Schmelzer, Cynthia Sulaski,
Theresa Verboort

Siskiyou

Julie Ashton, Don Begnoche, Rey Bucquet,
David Bunting, Dianne Fristrom, Susan Lander,
Kristi Mergenthaler, S. P. Rust, Priya Shahani

Umpqua Valley
Bonnite Freel, Nancy Grace

Willamette Valley
Margot Hamilton; Mark, Julie, and Rory
Nichols; Joy York
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NATIVE PLANT SOCIETY OF OREGON MEMBERSHIP FORM

Name DUES 1nclude monthly Bulletin and Kalmiopsis when
Address published. Membership is for calendar year. January to
December.
City ( ) New ( ) Renewal
. () STUAOINE oo $12

State Zip+4 ( YREGUIAT oo e i $18
Phone ( Y Family ... et ererae et taeeeaenaranerarns $24

_ () SUSTAIIIIIE . 1ttt ieer et e v ereeeeeeeeeeesaaaeeressesas, $50
£-Mall i T $100
Chapter (if known) () Life Membership . e v $500
Is this a change of address? () Subscription Only (Bulletin and Kalmiopsis)................ $18

If so, please write your old address here:

Only for those who wish to subscribe,
but do not want to have full membership status.

CONTRIBUTIONS to NPSO are tax deductible.

Please make checks for dues and contributions payable to:

NATIVE PLANT SOCIETY OF OREGON

Jean Davis Memorial Scholarship Fund $
l.eighton Ho Memorial Field Botany Award

Fund $
Rare and Endangered Plant Fund $

Membership is for the calendar year.
New memberships enrolled after September 1 include the
following vear.

Send completed form and full remittance to:
Jan Dobak, NPSO Membership Chair, 2584 NW Savier St., Portland, OR 97210-2412 .

Membership in the Native Plant Society of Oregon is open to all. |
Membership applications, renewals and change of address (include old address) should be sent to the Membership Chair

STATE OFFICERS
DIRECTORS (to 6/2000) ....ccoeeenei.. Dan Luoma, Ben Fawver, Steven Jessup
DIRECTORS (to 6/2001) .o Dave Dobak, Esther McEvoy, Veva Stansell
PRESIDENT ...oiviiiiiniiiiiieieeieeeeee, Bruce Newhouse ........coooeiiiiiii i 2525 Potter St., BEugene, OR 97211, (541) 343-2364
IMMEDIATE PAST PRESIDENT .......... MICHACT IO ..o et e e et
VICE PRESIDENT ...t Michael McKeag......o.ocooooiiiiiiii 7461 SW 184th Pl., Aloha, OR 97007-5740; (503) 642-3965
SECRETARY ..ooivioiiiiieeeeiee e Rhoda Love....o e 393 Fulvue Drive, Eugene, OR 97405; (541) 345-6241
TREASURER ..ot Erie Wold. ..o 3345 Bendix Ave., Eugene, OR 97401: (541) 431-7388
CHAPTER PRESIDENTS |
BLUE MOUNTAIN (Pendleton) ....... Jerry BaKer. ..o 28840 Bar M Lane, Adams, OR 97810-3003; (541) 566-3381
CHEAHMILL ..ovviiiiiiiiiiieieiieee e Kareen B. Sturgeon.........o..coooooonn.. 1135 Winterwood Loop, McMinnville, OR 97128; (503) 472-0866
CORVALLIS oo Gaylee Goodrich/Esther McEvoy ............... 1030 NW 31st Street, Corvallis, OR 97330 (541) 753-9227
EMERALD (EBugene).....coooeevevennnnnn., Marcia Cutler ..o, 835 W. 24" Ave, Eugene, OR 97405-2454; (541) 687-2559
HIGH DESERT (Bend) ..ooovvv STU GAITCI e eeeeeeeeeee e 1501 NE Medical Center Dr., Bend, OR 97701 (541) 389-6981
KLAMATH BASIN ..o David Lebo oo 560 Flowers Lane, Klamath Falls, OR 97601; (541) 883-8393
MID-COLUMBIA .....cocoivieeeeenn., JeTTY L0 e, P.O. Box 603, Mosier, OR 97040
NORTH COAST ..cvvoiveiiiiiiiee e Christine Stanley.............ccooovevevvveniin. P.O. Box 201, Cannon Beach, OR 97110-0201; (503) 436-0161
PORTLAND .o, Shane Latimer.......coovvvieiiieininiin, 1605 SE 36th Ave., #3, Portland, OR 97214-5123; (503) 232-7405
SISKIYOU oot Jim Duncan and Elaine Plaisance ..o, 692 B St., Ashland, OR 97520-2026; (541) 482-7629
UMPQUA VALLEY (Roseburg) ........ Richard Sommer ... 240 Vineyard Lane, Roseburg, OR 97470; (541) 673-3709
WILLAMETTE VALLEY (Salem) ....... Walt Yungen...........oooi i 2020 Center St. NE, Apt. 32, Salem, OR 97301; (503) 581-9511
WM CuSICK (La Grande)............... Frazier Nichol ........................... c/o Dick Kenton, 1805 U Ave., La Grande, OR 97850; (541) 963-7870
STATE COMMITTEE CHAIRS
EDUCATION.............ccociii Jerry IO i et e P.O. Box 603, Mosier, OR 97040
CONSERVATION, EASTSIDE............. SIU Garretl .o [501 NE Medical Center Dr., Bend 67701; (541) 389-6981
CONSERVATION, WEST SIDE............ Steven L. Jessup. ... 208 Harrison St., Ashland, OR 97520-2920: (541) 552-6804
LEGISLATIVE oo PO I O VAN e e
MEMBERSHIP. ...t Jan Dobak ..o 2584 NW Savicr St., Portland 97210-2412; (503) 248-9242
BUDGETS AND GRANTS ..o Dan Luoma ... 3740 NW Harrison, Corvallis 97330; (541) 752-8860
PUBLICATIONS
BULLETIN EDITOR ......coooiiiiiiiiiin., Richard Greenough ..o bulletin@npsorcgon.org; (503) 350-236(
et e e et et e et e e et e e e 10765 SW Butner Rd., Apt. 23, Portland, OR 97225
KALMIOPSIS EDITOR ... Linda Ann Vorobik........ooovieii, .RR 1 Box 1964, Lopez Island. WA 98261-9528: (360) 468-3188
WEBMASTER oo Karl Anderson....... 2069 Robins Lane SE, #317. Salem, OR 97306: (503) 315-7329; karl @televar.com
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NATIVE PLANT SOCIETY OF OREGON
World Wide Web: http://www.NPSOregon.org
General Business Address: P.O. Box 902, Eugene, OR 97440

or correspond directly with the Officers and Committee Chairs listed on the inside back page.
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